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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
11.30 am Saturday 7th October 2023
At Bedern Hall, York
The meeting was audio-recorded.
                                               
MINUTES

Colin Hutchinson (Chair) asked members present to introduce themselves. Fourteen members were present, plus Alan Taman, Communications Manager (taking minutes). 

1.   Apologies were received from Arun Baksi, Eric Watts, Chris Birt, Coral Jones, John Puntis, Tony O’Sullivan, Alison Hallett and Sally Mitchison.

2.  Minutes of the DFNHS AGM 14th January 2023

These were confirmed as a true record. 

3.  Matters arising from the minutes of the AGM 14th January

None raised. 

4.  Chairman’s report: Colin Hutchinson

Colin Hutchinson’s report had been circulated. Colin reported that the key issues were much the same as those referred to at the last AGM. DFNHS membership was slowly reducing over time, largely through natural wastage. The group was not attracting doctors in training or newly qualified consultants in sufficient numbers to match those lost, as it has in the past.  The Peter Fisher Memorial Essay Prize, which Peter Trewby (Hon Treasurer) had done so much to promote, had attracted plenty of attention from doctors in training but this had not resulted in many new members. Once people had left active practice the opportunity to encourage others to join was greatly reduced. Hence finding an effective way to attract younger members has to be a priority.  Although there were organisations (Doctors’ Association UK (DAUK), EveryDoctor) who had larger numbers of younger doctors as members the proportion of active members was relatively small and on a similar scale to DFNHS. 

DFNHS had members from within the four nations of the UK but the health services within each constituent nation were gradually evolving and active membership outside of England was relatively small. Many members throughout the UK were content to keep paying their subscription and not commit to any more activity or were engaging through other groups locally such as Keep Our NHS Public (KONP). Colin reminded people that local KONP groups valued the input of both active and retired clinicians, and several members of KONP’s National Executive Committee were also members of DFNHS. He encouraged members to reach out to their local groups. He believed that the relationship between these two organisations worked better with each having a distinct identity but collaborating and co-operating with each other. 

Colin urged members to consider what DFNHS was for, so that EC could have a better idea of what members wanted the organisation to deliver. He believed that DFNHS had a role in ensuring there was a body of accurate information derived from our professional experiences that could then be put at the disposal of other campaigning organisations and try to influence the stories coming out in the media, which was a prime reason for the Communications Manager role. DFNHS also had a role in bringing together people who share a view of comprehensive, universal health services in the UK to give mutual support to one another and discuss this to arrive at a collective view. DFNHS also lent its support to other groups, such as We Own It. It had also liaised with DAUK and KONP. 

Colin called for a frank discussion on what DFNHS should be doing, given the group’s relatively small size, funds, and limited access to people in active practice. He also called for members to discuss future AGM venues and nature (by Zoom, live, or hybrid), given that the meeting in January had proven relatively costly. He reminded those present that numbers attending  AGMs had been relatively small (20 or fewer) for many years. This has the effect of making it harder to invite high-profile speakers. People are becoming more acquainted with online meetings, which attracted hardly any costs in comparison. The timing of meetings in the first week of October was also questionable, as this clashed with the Labour Party Conference. 

5.  Honorary Treasurer's report: Peter Trewby

Peter’s report and the accounts had been circulated previously. 

Peter reported that DFNHS was again not in too a weak financial position with about £5,000 in the deposit account. Over the past 12 months DFNHS had donated £750 to KONP  and £750 to the NHS Support Federation. This compared with around £1,000 monthly to organisations like KONP in the past.  DFNHS had also given £750 for the Peter Fisher Essay prize. Quarterly magazine costs were around £470 which was higher than the former ‘green sheet’ but this was very worthwhile. DFNHS now also paid for the part-time Communications Manager role. Peter reminded the meeting that the last AGM hosted by Bedern (2021) just about broke even, compared with a £2,000 over-spend for the January 2023 meeting at the RSM. Financial reserves were kept in balance during the year. 
Since last AGM DFNHS had lost 33 members with 8 known deaths. There had been four new members joining in the same period (one doctor in training). Peter noted that DFNHS fees were much cheaper than either DAUK (charging £30 pcm) or EveryDoctor, so this represented really good value for membership. Membership currently stood at 558, with 28 doctors in training and 31 active or retired GPs. Over the past 6-year period, membership averaged 35 losses per annum and 9 new members joining per annum, with fewer joining (4 pa) for the past 2 years.  

Peter Fisher Essay Prize: The Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine has again collaborated with the group and has agreed to publish this year’s winners. It was possible to get a sense of which entries had resorted to chatGP. Colin Hutchinson and Alan Taman were co-markers with Peter. The winners this year were Mark Tan and Peter McManus. Ten distinctions were awarded this year. 

Poor attendance and expense were a cost pressure for AGMs. Peter thanked those members who paid their subscriptions promptly. 

Colin thanked Peter for his long service, the work undertaken for the Essay Prize, and for keeping a tight rein on the finances. 

Suggestions from the floor were then invited. It was suggested that free membership for a year might be offered to essay prize entrants. Peter thought that this would probably not be an incentive to pay to join. A possibility may be to send the newsletter free for a year. It was pointed out that Peter Fisher used to approach new appointees, or target specific trusts, and also approached those writing to the national press. Colin reminded the meeting that mailing to specific trusts had not proven effective. 

The recent strikes had illustrated that some doctors were concerned about wider issues than pay. Giving out leaflets to striking members had been done by at least one member present, who reported high interest but was unsure whether this resulted in any new members.  A possibility may be to reach out to recently retired colleagues, but the problem of obtaining enough data so that prospective new members could be approached remained. Colin reminded the meeting that DFNHS had not been set up to address terms and conditions. There had been detailed discussion in EC on where the organisation sat with regard to the strikes, and EC remained divided. This had meant issuing a statement on the strikes was not workable, but the group remained ready to respond to specific questions if asked. Colin pointed out that a common asset remained the patients, who had been failed by the NHS, and would be very powerful allies. He remained concerned that a gulf was developing between those receiving care and those providing it but other members reported that support from the public currently remained high. There were broader concerns at play beyond the conflict over money and Colin felt that those concerns about the deteriorating quality of working conditions within the NHS needed to be discussed more widely: the general public needed to understand that dissatisfaction wasn’t just about levels of pay, even though that is how the Government would like to portray the dispute. 

6.   Communication Manager’s report: Alan Taman

Alan’s report had been circulated previously. 

Threats to the NHS were now so grave that it was more important than ever to focus on what the group wanted to achieve. There was a danger that the current high level of support for the NHS would be undermined by government attempts to apportion blame to the NHS and its staff. There was a chance to influence the next general election, which the group and other groups like it now faced as a critical task. 

Alan reported that he was already working with other groups such as KONP and this needed to be developed over the coming year. The group had a unique voice founded on years of experience which other groups and the media were aware of and valued. Enquiries from the national press continue to be received because of that reputation. The newsletter continues to be developed. The website does now have more blogs than previously but members were invited to submit more ideas to Alan. Twitter (X) remains steady at just over 2,100 followers, which for a campaign group of this size is a respectable following. Alan thanked Andrea for helping with this and asked members present to consider contributing, and he would offer advice. 

Alan’s role was offered on a flexible, bespoke, part-time (on average) basis for the group but to be at its most effective the group needed to indicate where its priorities lay. He suggested the key was more focused collaboration with other groups such as DAUK, EveryDoctor and KONP. He pointed out that DAUK and EveryDoctor were almost wholly online based so a possibility may be to collaborate on specific Zoom conferences with these groups. Alan thanked the meeting for the opportunity to work with DFNHS. 

Colin then invited comments from the floor. It was asked why the AGM 2023 website page was not readily visible. Alan pointed out that this was a closed meeting so making it open to public scrutiny would not be appropriate. He accepted that the website was always open to suggestions for improvement and urged members to make these at any time. 

7.   KONP Report

Colin reported that this had been circulated prior to the meeting. 

8.  Election of Executive Committee 
   
Colin reminded the meeting that EC meetings were a very useful forum for further discussion.

The meeting was invited to consider joining EC. Those EC members present were re-confirmed as EC members. Morris Bernadt had sent his self-selection for consideration prior to the meeting and his EC membership was also re-confirmed. Colin told the meeting that EC would be in touch with those EC members who had not been in communication for over a year with a view to removing from EC if they were no longer committed to participation in the committee’s activities. 

9. Election to KONP Executive Committee

Colin outlined the role of KONP and how useful the input of DFNHS is to KONP. Colin had put his name forward for membership of the KONP EC to deepen collaboration between the two groups. Details of all the candidates had been forwarded prior to the meeting. The meeting had to choose an order of preference for candidates, and communicate this to KONP so that its votes could be included in the ballot. Colin then left the meeting to allow discussion and ordering of preference of candidates to take place. Peter Trewby took the Chair for this item. 

The list of candidates was then read out. 

The meeting was asked to consider the candidates in rank order. Colin was chosen as the first candidate, with Louise Irvine second, Sally Ruane third, and all the others as equal fourth. 

Colin then re-joined the meeting and resumed as Chair. He was informed of the meeting’s decision. Peter agreed to inform KONP of the meeting’s decision and complete the validation form, witnessed by Jack Czauderna and Maureen O’Leary as KONP members present. 

10. Any other business

Colin asked the meeting for thoughts about future AGM meetings. 

Peter pointed out that AGMs do not need to occur at weekends and more venues were available during the week. Unite at Holborn, London, was cited as an example. 

Several members present supported keeping the meeting as live because of the loss of immediacy and engagement for online meetings, but moving it away from October. Sponsoring a conference was suggested as a further possibility. Colin pointed out that getting speakers was usually easier if a live meeting was held in London, and for weekday meetings compared with weekends. 

The possibility of raising legacies was also suggested. 

The meeting was closed 1.05 pm. 
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